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July 31, 2013
The Honorable Larry Gossett

Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Gossett:

This letter transmits an ordinance approving a new lease agreement for the continued operation of Galvin Aviation, LLC at the King County International Airport (KCIA).  The agreement provides for the construction of a Fixed Base Operator (FBO) terminal and office complex on this approximately eight acre ground leasehold (347,174 square feet).  The proposed new lease, which is anticipated to commence upon Council approval, has a term of 35 years with ground rent based on fair market rent starting at $1.60 per square foot ($555,478 per year) and adjusted every three years.  Rent is adjusted every three years based on an appraisal.
Galvin has operated at the KCIA since 1930 when Jim Galvin started his flight business at Boeing Field.  They are one of three FBOs that serve fixed wing aircraft at the KCIA with hangar and offices located at 7149 Perimeter Road South, Seattle.  Galvin is a service based company for corporate jet travelers, providing aircraft chartering and sales, parking, fueling, maintenance, food, offices, ground transportation and pilot training.  
Galvin employs 70 people on this parcel.  Their flight school has a solid student population, and is one of only two flight schools nationwide that is approved to train Federal Aviation Administration (FAA) inspectors.
To qualify for the proposed 35 year lease term, King County Code section 4.56.180A2 requires a tenant to invest in leasehold improvements at least equal in value to the subject property, which is valued at an estimated $6.9 million.  Galvin proposes to construct an FBO terminal and office that meets or exceeds the investment requirement.
The decision to conduct direct negotiations to renew the Galvin lease was  made in conformance with KCC 4.56.160B and is supported by the KCIA’s policy of working with existing long-term tenants in good standing that are providing benefits to the airport beyond what potentially could be expected from a request for proposal (RFP) process.  
Other benefits being provided by Galvin include the demolition of five existing older facilities located at 7144, 7170, 7201, 7205 and 7211 Perimeter Road South, and offering the opportunity for existing tenants to remain on the parcel.  The Galvin lease is recommended by airport management as consistent with airport planning and a key ingredient to maintaining a healthy mix of services and competition at the airfield.  The proposed lease furthers the goals of the King County Strategic Plan by encouraging economic growth and environmental sustainability by exercising good financial stewardship of County resources.
If you have any questions regarding this proposal, please call Kathy Brown, Director, Facilities Management Division, at 206-296-0630.
Sincerely,

Dow Constantine

King County Executive
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ATTN:  Michael Woywod, Chief of Staff
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    Executive’s Office


Dwight Dively, Director, Office of Performance, Strategy and Budget

Caroline Whalen, County Administrative Officer, Department of Executive 
    Services (DES)

Harold Taniguchi, Director, Department of Transportation (DOT)

Robert Burke, Director, Airport Division, DOT
Kathy Brown, Director, Facilities Management Division (FMD), DES
Steve Salyer, Manager, Real Estate Services Section, FMD, DES

